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MINUTES OF THE POLICE COMMISSION MEETING


The Rochester Police Commission held their regular monthly meeting in Council Chambers on Wednesday, April 2, 2014. Present at this meeting was Comm. Levesque, Comm. Lindsay, Comm. Peters, Chief Allen, Deputy Chief Dumas, Attorney Grossman, Chaplain Lachapelle, Secretary Warburton and members of the media, the Department and the public. 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M.


A. Pledge. All participated in the Pledge of Allegiance.  


B. Prayer. Chaplain Lachapelle led the opening prayer.  


C. Roll Call. The clerk called the roll marking all Commissioner’s present

2. 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment.

3.
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES: 



A.  March 4, 2014 – regular meeting
Comm. Peters MOVED to accept the minutes of the March 5, 2014 meeting. SECOND by Comm. Lindsay and PASSED unanimously.
4. 
OLD AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS:



A.  FY14 Budget Update. Dep. Chief Dumas noted we have surpluses in both the Police and Dispatch budgets due to savings in salaries and benefits.


Comm. Peters said some of the line items show being significantly overspent, still with one quarter to go in the fiscal year, i.e., vehicle maintenance. 

Dep. Chief Dumas replied that we have issues year to year with repairs. This is nothing out of the ordinary, its routine maintenance and we generally have to look at moving funds every year. Some lines are known costs at the beginning of the year, such as for our records management software and these bills have been paid in full.  The officer liability is due to a change in the way this is calculated. The finance department notified us of the changes after the budget was passed.


B. Standard Operating Procedure Updates

1. 32.1.1 Police Officer Selection, Personnel Selection: Second reading for adoption.


Comm. Peters inquired why the department asks about marital status and sexual activity as part of the polygraph.


Chief Allen advised this is standard in the profession and a standard part of the polygraph in law enforcement nationwide. The background is comprehensive. Applicants are held to the highest ethical standards in all areas. Not all Departments do polygraphs, but we do. This is a standard and routine part of the polygraph.
Comm. Levesque asked Attorney Grossman if those questions were legal to ask.
Attorney Grossman confirmed they are. Once a conditional offer is made by the Commission is when those areas can be further reviewed. 

Comm. Levesque MOVED to adopt Policy Standard 32.1.1 Police Officer Selection, Personnel Selection, as updated. SECOND by Comm. Peters and PASSED unanimously. 

2. 41.2.1 Operation of Police Vehicles:  Second reading for adoption. 


Comm. Peters asked should we clarify for this purpose all emergency lights. Chief Allen said that is the intent. The Officer needs to be able to use discretion. 
Comm. Levesque MOVED to adopt Policy Standard 41.2.1 Operation of Police Vehicles, as updated. SECOND by Comm. Peters and PASSED unanimously. 


3. 42.1.1.1 Investigations, Bounced or Fraudulent Checks: Second reading for adoption. 

Comm. Levesque noted this update will remain in committee.

5.
NEW BUSINESS:


A. Recognitions. Chief Allen noted it is his privilege and honor to present the awards as part of the meeting. We have several items on the agenda in this category. I want to thank those attending tonight. I appreciate you all coming this evening to support your co workers being recognized tonight.


1. NH Retailers Association for the Police Department and Officer Hayes. Chief Allen said this past month he was honored and privileged to attend a ceremony in Concord NH by the NH Retailers Association who recognized our Department as its law enforcement partner of the year for 2013 for the work we’ve done throughout the year and continue to do to target retail theft. We have been very proactive in our efforts. Retail theft is a billion dollar industry and billions are lost each year to retail theft in general. We were recognized as an agency but additionally Officer Tracy Hayes was recognized individually as well. She was not able to attend the ceremony in Concord.

Chief Allen invited Officer Hayes and Nancy Kyle, President of the NH Retailer Association to the stage. 
Ms. Nancy Kyle thanked each and every officer for doing their part to fight retail crime. She noted that approximately six weeks ago Chief Allen was quoted in an article in the Manchester Union Leader regarding the effects of retail theft. She said, “Your Department gets it.” You get the big picture, the whole thing related to this. It’s a big deal and people make their living like this. It’s getting worse every year. So the NH Retailer Association recognizes the entire Department but also individually recognizes Officer Hayes for working on the retailer website. We thank you for helping us. Nancy Kyle presented Officer Hayes with an individual plaque similar to the one the Department received in Concord. 


2. Lifesaving Awards. Chief Allen noted we have three awards to present this evening in this category. This award is given in instances when an officer saves or attempts to save the life of an individual in an emergency situation. All three officers used the AED and administered CPR, in two separate incidents where the people were non-responsive, not breathing and not registering a pulse. Their efforts gave two residents a fighting chance. 

Officers are often the first on scene before fire and ambulance and they must act quickly as timing is of the essence. We are extremely proud of their efforts. Recognized were Officer John Gantert, Officer Charles Pendlebury and Officer Adam Ducharme. Assisting pinning the life saving ribbons were Comm. Levesque, Comm. Lindsay, and Off. Ducharme’s mother. 


3. Retired Officer James Bonneau – Recognition. Chief Allen noted we are recognizing an officer who recently retired. He invited Officer Bonneau and his family up to the stage. 
Chief Allen said retirement is a major milestone for anyone and it is no different in the law enforcement career. It’s important that employees know when they retire that we have valued them and we’ve appreciated their contributions to the Department and to the citizens. Jim was an officer willing to take on new challenges, learning new things and sharing that knowledge with fellow officers. He served for a period in our investigations bureau and received training in a multitude of areas such as background investigations, cyber crimes, interview and interrogation, homicide and gang investigations. He served for a period as our Department prosecutor. He was a firearms instructor and he was also a first responder working in patrol. For the last few months of his career, Jim was a team player and helped us fill a void in the communications center when we were down several positions. He stepped in to fill this vital role that is critical to the Department. 

In essence Jim did whatever we asked of him. He shared his own work ethic with new officers and always treated everyone with dignity and respect. These two characteristics are part of our value statement outlined in our strategic plan. Our motto “dedication, pride and integrity,” dedication is serving the public to the best of our abilities, pride is pride in ourselves, in the department and the community and integrity is always doing the right thing even when no one is looking. Those are things Jim did in his career. Speaking to Jim he said, “You have a lot to be proud of.” As Jim enters into the next phase of his life, we have a memento for him; it is a retired patrol officer’s badge. Comm. Peters presented the badge to Jim.

Given the opportunity to speak Officer Bonneau said that he will definitely miss the people he has worked with over these years. He has had a lot of training and experiences. This group of patrol officers is top notch, and better than any other department he has seen. The quality of work they produce and the high standards they set are unmatched. There are definitely some things he will not miss, but the list of what he will is much longer. I’m looking forward to my next career. 

Chief Allen mentioned the support of family and that we couldn’t do what we do without that. He presented flowers to Officer Bonneau’s wife, Karen as a token of appreciation for all she has done in support of Jim over the years. 


F. Monthly Reports

1.  Operations. Four of the six wards held meetings this period. There was good discussion on various traffic issues, quality of life and the rise in the use of heroin in the area. We have been encouraged by the increase in meeting attendance. Citizens and elected officials are coming out to engage each other with a goal to improve their city.
The K9 was busy this month. There were four tracks and three drug searches in the City. The County team had two tracks and two drug searches. We have mutual aid agreements so when Officer MacKenzie works for the County; he is paid by the County.  The team also participated in some discussions with the Civil Air Patrol on search and seizure as well as a demonstration with the UNH Citizens Police Academy.

The Comp Stat report shows over all property crime is down 9% year to date with arrests up 24%. That is an encouraging first quarter. We are catching them. It does take time and resources. But when you see recognitions for the fruits of your labor, like we had earlier this evening it’s rewarding. Entities outside of the city are noticing the proactive work we are doing. I commend our entire department for that. 

The Honor Guard will participate in the annual Memorial Day parade. 
Over on the Support side they are continuing to monitor several cases under investigation. We are still closely monitoring the prosecution efforts, currently being handled by our part time Lieutenant and Juvenile Officer. We are checking the cases weekly and watching case loads and closures to ensure we are not slipping in that area and so far so good. The quality of individuals we have in that unit makes things run smoothly and we applaud their efforts in picking up the load as we transition.

The newest dispatcher, Candace Holmberg is continuing in her FTO program and doing well. 

The POP Officer has been spending a lot of time in the downtown to ensure that it is a safe destination for the citizens and their families. 

Comm. Peters inquired about foot beats.

We are planning to beef up foot patrols and bike patrols targeting the downtown. You may not always see the amount of time we spend in the downtown. We are there primarily in the afternoons and evenings. We recognize it’s important. We have a lot of our activity within a one mile radius of the downtown. If that is where the activity is, that is where we are deploying our resources. 
Officer Hayes is working on the 3rd annual Wings and Wheels event. This has grown every year and we hope to have it continue to grow. It is a great community event and Officer Hayes does a great job pulling all those pieces together. 

Officer Hayes is also the primary person managing our social media presence. She posts relevant and interesting things occurring in the Department and in the Community and does a wonderful job. We have over 7,000 followers. It has grown significantly since we first launched. We are putting information out there that people want to hear about. This has been a great tool to engage the community. 

Our High School SRO has reinvigorated the Explorer Program. Last year we did a youth citizen’s academy and many of them have since joined the Post. We are happy to get that program back up and thank Officer Murphy for his role in that. 

Teen night had another successful program with 324 youths attending. This was significant and is attributed to the efforts of the Department and in particular Nicole Rodler who in partnering with our Recreation Department and Bridging the Gaps does a wonderful job with the logistics for food, support and entertainment.

Comm. Peters inquired into the grant to support Teen Night. How long will it last?

We projected that money to last us a year. We haven’t been notified of any additional funds but as we progress through the year we can seek out opportunities for funding. That money has allowed us to enhance the program. There is no funding appropriated in the budget for this. 
Last year we had to submit the budget with a zero percent increase and several positions were slated to be cut to achieve that mandate. Although we didn’t lose any positions, the funding for City Wide Programs under our Diversion program didn’t get put back in the budget. It was an oversight on everyone’s part. We have been left with having to transfer money into that line item to finish the year, so having the grant has helped significantly. 

Comm. Peters asked how much was the Diversion budget?

That budget is $9500.00 and we are seeking to have those funds put back into the budget this year. 

2. Administrative. Dep. Chief Dumas as previously discussed noted that there are some lines in the operations part of the budget that are completely spent. Some are uncontrolled such as the lease copier printers which are over by $9,000.00. This is due to the way the city budgeted this. We have made adjustments for this in the coming budget. The other is legal and this is due to some legal issues we had to address during the year. 
We were approved for a reallocation of JAG funds to purchase a couple of back up handguns. We had no spares on hand if we had to have a gun go out for repair. 
We present our budget to the City Council on April 29, 2014.

There was one hundred eleven hours of training this month. Most of it was the annual use of force training.

Lt. Thomas graduated from the 256th session of the FBI Academy. This is a 10-week program that is a three prong process that includes physical and mental fitness, academics and leadership training. You develop contacts in the country, the region and the world. It is an invaluable experience that less than 1% of law enforcement gets to experience. We are proud to have Jason go through the program. 
Officer Powers and Officer Forrest are in the final phases of the FTO. They will be scheduled for a training review and we fully anticipate they will be released to solo patrol for Officer Powers and Officer Forrest is heading off to the Academy.
We have hired two non certified officers that will be attending the Academy in May. They will be sworn in at the next meeting. That still leaves us with one opening and we are advertising and recruiting for certified officers. If we don’t get a certified officer, the next Academy is not until September and we won’t get the officer back until February. 

Our new Crime Analyst started on March 18. She is embedded though the Bair Analytics Company. She is settling in well. We are still in the process of downloading the Bair software to get her operational. She has quickly grasped where we are and where we want to go as an agency. She had produced a couple of reports given to the officers on thefts that highlight what we are losing, hot spots to watch and the officers are using that to strategize and target patrols. That same day Sgt. Emerson did a public service announcement using her information to remind people to lock their vehicles. Theft from motor vehicles is a preventable crime 99% of the time.
Comm. Lindsay commented that he spent about 45 minutes with Ms. Hoffman and is very impressed with her academic background. She geared her whole program to courses that would be applied for particular departments. These courses have proven to be very valuable to her in terms of what information you are requesting. 

Dep. Chief Dumas said that she holds a Masters in criminal justice. She is a quick study and savvy in computers and technology. Its second nature to them and for us it’s like learning a new language. 

Dep. Chief Dumas said he attended a meeting last month for DMC (Disproportionate Minority Contact), the second in the series of symposiums for Rochester, Manchester and Nashua on the nine points of contact with juveniles in the system and how we are dealing with minors in the system. The numbers are showing a reduction in Hillsborough County, however, they have a more diverse group of individuals than Rochester does. But we are ahead of the curve by having programs in place if an issue should arise. We are the model for the state and we are being asked to host the next symposium in the fall. Nicole Rodler is working on that. She is the Chair for the State Diversion program and we are fortunate to have her working for us.
Comm. Peters asked for an overview of the CIT Program.

CIT means crisis intervention team. Sgt. Burke attended train the trainer courses. Many of the people we deal with have some sort of mental health issue and there was little to help them in the criminal justice system. People got hurt due to fighting with these individuals. This program teaches officers to recognize psychoses and to deescalate the situation through different techniques. We have had a lot of good experiences since starting the team. There have been a number of communities and agencies that have reached out to Sgt. Burke to start their own teams. He has become known for his expertise in this area. The NH State Police have reached out as they are looking to start a team.
6.
CORRESPONDENCE:

Comm. Lindsay noted there are ten pieces of correspondence with positive attributes about the Department staff, including the following: Ms. Snyder compliments Off. Harding’s interaction with her during an accident investigation.  Ms. Copp-Silva of the Middle School recognizes Off. Funk’s work at the school. Nicole Rodler thanks Off. Danie for his participation at Teen Night. Silke Psula commends Off. Powers for his professionalism during a traffic stop. Gerry’s Emergency Food Pantry thanks the Department for the donation supporting their program following the PD/Fire hockey game. Off. Leccacorvi is thanked by Mr. Timmons for his assist with a disabled MV. Off. Leccacorvi is thanked by the Nancy Loud School for participating in reading to the students. The Department and Chief Allen are thanked for hosting the citizens’ police academy. The Department received an apology letter from a resident who posted negative things to the Face Book page. Lt. Bossi and Sgt. Aucoin will receive recognition from the NH Police, Fire and EMS Foundation recognizing their work with the St. Charles Children’s Home.

7.
INFORMATION: No additional discussion.
8. 
NON-PUBLIC SESSION: (Pursuant to:  RSA 91-A:3)

Commissioner Lindsay MOVED to enter a nonpublic session at 8:05 P.M. pursuant to RSA 91-A: 3, paragraph II, section A (personnel) and section E (legal.) SECOND by Comm. Peters. The motion PASSED by roll call vote 3 – 0 with Comm.  Peters, Comm. Lindsay and Comm. Levesque voting in the affirmative.  The non-public session closed at 8:33 P.M. on a MOTION by Comm. Peters, SECOND by Comm. Lindsay and PASSED unanimously. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT:

Comm. Levesque MOVED to adjourn. SECOND by Comm. Lindsay at 8:34 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rebecca J. Warburton, Secretary
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